FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

APRIL 12, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3) (arrived at 7:50 p.m.); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8)

Present via Telephone

from 7:25 to 10:20 p.m.:
Council Member Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for


  Engineering and Maintenance


Scott Dorney, Chief Officer for Support Services

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager


Dwight Miller, Chief Financial Director of PWC

James Rose, PWC


Rusty Thompson, City Traffic Engineer

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Haire, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Mayor Pitts informed the Council that Council Member Dawkins would participate in the meeting at a later time via the telephone and would be able to make audible comments to the Council.


Mayor Pitts announced that Fayetteville had again been named as a 2003 Tree City USA.


Mayor Pitts congratulated the Fayetteville Area Chamber of Commerce for being one of 14 chambers across the nation that had been awarded a 3-Star Accreditation for its effective organizational procedures and outstanding contributions to positive change in the community.

Special Events


Mayor Pitts reviewed the forthcoming special events for the months of April and May 2004.

Presentation of Proclamation in honor of Community Development Week


Mayor Pitts presented Mr. Burney Rivenbark, Chairman of the Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission, with a Proclamation declaring the week of April 12-18, 2004, as Fayetteville, North Carolina, Community Development Week.


Mr. Rivenbark stated he would accept the proclamation on behalf of the Redevelopment Commission, the Community Development departmental staff, the volunteers, and the low- and moderate-income citizens who were being helped by the provision of affordable housing.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Mayor Pitts requested to pull Item 13 from the agenda and to defer Item 14 to the April 26, 2004, City Council meeting.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the agenda with the changes.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Special meeting of March 15, 2004.

2.
Regular meeting of March 22, 2004.

3.
Special meeting of March 29, 2004.

B.
Adopt resolution declaring the intent of the City of Fayetteville to reimburse itself from financing proceeds for certain expenditures made or to be made in connection with the acquisition of vehicles and equipment for the Solid Waste Department.  (Solid Waste vehicles and equipment approved by Council on February 23, 2004.)

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, DECLARING THE INTENTION OF SAID CITY TO REIMBURSE ITSELF FROM THE PROCEEDS OF ONE OR MORE TAX-EXEMPT FINANCINGS FOR CERTAIN EXPENDITURES MADE AND TO BE MADE IN CONNECTION WITH THE ACQUISITION OF SOLID WASTE VEHICLES AND EQUIPMENT.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-015.
C.
Approve special permit for off-premise signs for Fayetteville Dogwood Festival from Sunday, April 18, 2004, through Monday, April 26, 2004.

D.
Case No. P04-9F.  Approve the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C1P Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located in the 400 block of Cedar Creek Road.  Containing 2.85 acres more or less and being the property of Judson Baptist Church as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5947, pages 382 and 383, Cumberland County Registry.
E.
Case No. P04-10F.  Approve the rezoning from R6 Residential District and C1 Commercial District to R5A Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for the property located at the southwest corner of Cliffdale Road and Old Bunce Road.  Containing 7.10 acres more or less and being the property of Jimmy and Carol Bunce as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3560, page 017, Cumberland County Registry.

F.
Adopt resolution and authorize the Mayor to sign the Salt/Sand Agreement with NCDOT.

COPY OF A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-016.
G.
Approve HNTB to design the Rental Car Parking Lot Rehabilitation to increase the size with approximately 30 additional spaces.
H.
Adopt resolution to declare fire truck surplus property and authorize disposal of property by private sale.
RESOLUTION TO DECLARE FIRE TRUCK AS SURPLUS PROPERTY AND AUTHORIZE DISPOSAL OF PROPERTY BY PRIVATE SALE.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-017.
3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider extending the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area by South River EMC property (located on the southwest corner of Ramsey Street and McCloskey Road).

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:11 p.m.

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA (SOUTH RIVER EMC PROPERTY LOCATED ON THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF RAMSEY STREET AND MCCLOSKEY ROAD).  ANNEXATION ORDINANCE NO. 2004-04-464.
MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

B.
Consider the paving without petition of Barges Lane from Lamon Street to existing pavement.
Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.


This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:13 p.m.

Mr. Charles T. Haigh, 506 Rush Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was the owner of the eight properties on Barges Lane and he would like for the streets to be paved.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:14 p.m.

RESOLUTION REQUIRING PAVING WITHOUT A PETITION OF BARGES LANE FROM LAMON STREET SOUTH TO THE EXISTING PAVEMENT WITH SPECIAL ASSESSMENT TO ABUTTING PROPERTIES.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-018.
MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the paving.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

C.
Consider request from West Fayetteville Youth Association to name the concession building at the Douglas Byrd complex in honor of Edgar Board, Sr.


Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:17 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to approve the renaming.

SECOND:
Council Member Williams

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

4.
Consider amending Section 30-258(5), “signs permitted in the downtown historic district”, by deleting the current section and replacing it with a new section for signage in the downtown historic district.  (SECOND READING: NO DISCUSSION)


Mayor Pitts presented this item.  He called for the vote without any discussion being held.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, AMENDING CHAPTER 30, ZONING.  ORDINANCE NO. S2004-005.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

5.
Consider the formation of a Grant Coalition Team consisting of Fayetteville State University, Fayetteville Technical Community College, Methodist College and the City of Fayetteville to foster a greater collaboration between the City and the institutions of higher education in our community.


Mayor Pitts presented this item.  He recommended approval of the Grant Coalition Team of Dr. Assad Tavakoli, Fayetteville State University, Ms. Barbara Copeland, Fayetteville Technical Community College, and Ms. Carla Raineri, Methodist College.


Mayor Pitts requested that a coordinator be appointed.  City Manager Roger Stancil stated he would recommend Mr. Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director, because of his grant experience.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the Grant Coalition Team.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

Council Member Dawkins arrived at the meeting via telephone at 7:25 p.m.

6.
Discussion of Festival Park.

A.
Chronology of decisions.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the Parks and Recreation Master Plan, the Cross Creek Linear Park Plan, The Once and For All Plan, and the Renaissance Plan had all envisioned the area of Festival Park being a major node of activity along the Cross Creek Linear Park area.

Mr. Stancil pointed out that prior to the agreement approved in June 2002 with CP&L/Progress Energy for $10 million, this project had been talked about for 41 years and had never been done because of the lack of funding.  He stated the Council had seen this partnership as a means to develop the park and on December 1, 2003, the Council unanimously voted to proceed with the proposed landmark icon of the kaleidoscope for Fayetteville and as a result there had been questions about Festival Park and its components.


Mr. Stancil reviewed in detail the history of the development of Festival Park and the chronology of major funding events for the park and Arts Complex from 1963 until the present.  He pointed out the park development and the funding had run concurrently.


Mr. Stancil reported that of the ten million plus dollars, $3,387,742.00 had already been spent for the environmental cleanup and insurance for the site consistent with agreements approved by the Council and $1.7 million had been appropriated for design and development of the site and related activities.  He stated that the total funds committed to design, cleanup, and associated costs for Festival Park at this point exceeded $5 million of the $10 million.


Mr. Stancil summarized that the park and what it was to be in this community had been discussed since 1963, and the Council and the community had endorsed all of the plans for the park but there had been no funds to do the project.  He stated the Council decided to look for the money and decided to enter into a partnership with Progress Energy and the Federal government in terms of the USO site.


Council Member Massey arrived at 7:50 p.m.


A discussion ensued regarding alternative uses of the available funds.  The following suggestions were discussed:  (1) placing the funds in the City’s fund balance account, (2) development of the Hay Street Corridor, (3) feeding the poor, and (4) rebuilding and refurbishing houses in the 3,000 acre Renaissance Plan.


Mr. Stancil stated that $5 million had been spent and there were $5 million left, which would be paid on a monthly basis over a nine-year period.  He explained the plan was to borrow the money to complete the park and use the Progress Energy funding to pay back the loan.  He restated that the funds could be used for redevelopment of the site or other downtown redevelopment projects.


Council Member Keefe stated he voted for the concept on December 1, 2003, and not the funding and after learning the funds could be used elsewhere he wanted to look at other alternatives.  Mr. Keefe stated this issue should have public input and thought should be given to preserving some of the funds for the future expenses that would be involved with the park.


Mayor Pitts stated he felt a public hearing and town hall meeting should be set and he requested the Council not to express their positions on the tower at this time because the citizens’ concerns needed to be addressed and more information needed to be provided to the Council and the community.


A discussion was held regarding the cleanup of the contamination at the site.  Mr. Stancil reported the EPA and the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources had signed off on the site and monitoring wells would be used for ten years.  He stated a portion of the funds had been used to purchase liability insurance.


Mayor Pitts stated there had been misconceptions from the night the concept was brought forward, and he wanted the citizens to know that the tower was not his idea, but rather his charge had been that a design be created for something unique for the City of Fayetteville.  Mayor Pitts stated that the Market House could not be replaced by the tower and there was no reason why there could not be more than one significant landmark which would make a statement about the City of Fayetteville.

B.
Park concept.

Mr. Robert Shuller, Shuller Ferris Lindstrom & Associates Architects, presented this item.  He stated he was a part of a team of professional firms and consultants who had been involved in the planning and designing process of the Festival Park.  He reviewed the plans for the amphitheater and the master plan for the arts facility development project.

Mr. Shuller stated his firm had been charged to develop an arts center and festival celebration place, which would include a feature that might become an icon or symbol of Fayetteville and become an integral part of the park.  Mr. Shuller stated the object of the design was to celebrate the cultural diversity in Fayetteville and not the racial diversity.

He explained the concept of the park and reviewed its complete design to include the amphitheatre, the entry plaza, and the farmers market.  He reviewed the development of the concept of the tower to include (1) the ability to change, (2) the ability to announce events, and, (3) the ability to function as a medium for artists to present their work.  Mr. Shuller stated the tower was not a tower but rather it was a component of the arts functions in the park, and if the tower needed to come out, there would still be a need to find other things to utilize the arts functions and celebrations of the community.

Mr. Shuller presented visual examples of the metals that could be used in the tower.  He stated the tower would not be high maintenance.  He reviewed the lighting and projection systems being proposed, and he estimated based on current electric and maintenance rates an annual cost of $16,000.00 to operate the lights full-time.

Mr. Shuller presented a model to show the scale of the tower in the downtown area.  He stated the height of the tower was being proposed so it could be identified from other areas in the City.

Ms Deborah Mintz stated the park would be the hub for plays, sculptures, and festivals, and would save money in community activities.  She said it would be the place in the City for all people to gather and celebrate the spirit of the community.

Ms. Mintz stated the tower would be a kaleidoscope of the cultures.  She asked the Council to have vision for the community for the creativity and innovativeness that could come from this venture.

Mrs. Bo Thorpe stated the tower and park would change the character of the downtown area, and that arts bring great joy to a community.


Discussion was held regarding the amount of green space in the park, the park capacity of over 10,000 persons, the materials to be used on the tower, the issue of whether the movie screen would be a traffic distraction, the lighting on the tower, and the need for a park and lighting manager to make decisions that would ensure a tasteful use of the lighting programs.


Mayor Pitts inquired about how the tower would appear in the daylight.  Mr. Shuller stated that the various and open textures would allow the sun to create different images and keep it of visual interest during the day.


Council Member Williams inquired whether other options could be considered.  Mr. Shuller stated this piece was a functioning component of the arts activities that would take place.  He stated there were plenty of other options, but they had not been explored by his firm because they were moving in a linear fashion from their initial directive of related arts activities.


A discussion was held regarding possible icing problems with the tower.  Mr. Shuller stated the tower was designed to take care of any safety situations that might occur.


Mayor Pitts suggested that a town hall meeting be held on April 19, 2004, at the AIT building, a public hearing be held at the City Council meeting on the 26th, and a public link be set up to the City’s email system for citizens’ questions and comments.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the time and places for the events.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Mayor Pitts inquired if any of the Council members had any questions for the Appearance Commission.  He introduced Mr. Gordon Johnson, Chair of the Appearance Commission.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby stated she had received numerous comments about the Council overstepping it bounds when it had made a decision without sending it to the Appearance Commission.  She inquired of Mr. Johnson if the Council needed to send items to the Appearance Commission or could the Council supercede any committee.


Mr. Johnson stated the City Council had the right to supercede any commission to make a decision.  He stated the Appearance Commission was appointed by the Council and worked at their pleasure.  Mr. Johnson stated the Commission had been charged with reviewing all public buildings and projects that had any appearance issues and they had typically been reviewed prior to Council action.


Mr. Johnson stated the Appearance Commission reviewed and unanimously approved the park plan about a year ago.  At that time they were not aware of the tower component.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby stated she did not know the procedure and did not mean to supercede the Commission when making her decision about the tower.


Mayor Pitts stated his personal interpretation was that part of the Commission’s decision-making process was because they felt slighted, and he did not think it was the intent of the Council to slight the Appearance Commission.  Mr. Pitts stated he did not always believe all reports, but he did have a question about the ones that stated the Commission did not deem this kaleidoscope component as being worthy to be a part of the City of Fayetteville.  Mr. Pitts stated he felt that the committee had members with expertise and as such they should as a Commission give the Council guidance and suggestions that could be used.  He inquired if they had given any written suggestions to the Council.


Mr. Johnson stated the first meeting at which they had had a quorum was on March 23, 2004, and that was when their recommendation had been made.  He reviewed the motion made by Mr. James Kizer and seconded by Mr. Charles Evans to not recommend the tower as it was currently designed and to suggest the Council form a committee to plan a way to invite public input.

Mr. Johnson stated they were talking about the current tower design not the tower concept or the park.  He stated most of the Commission’s concerns were (1) what the tower would look like in the daytime, (2) it looked like a communication tower, (3) its height, (4) it was a spike with no revealing features during the day, and (5) there was a difficulty in recognizing it as an icon for the cultural diversity it stood for.


Mayor Pitts stated the Council could set a meeting for public input but what he was looking for was the expertise the Commission provided and when the Commission did not think something was going to work then he expected the Commission to give viable alternatives from a technical standpoint.


Mr. Johnson stated it was not their task to design a solution, but they could give the Council ideas on how to get a solution.  He stated design competition was what was usually done in a case like this.


Mayor Pitts apologized if the Commission felt slighted because the Council did not intend for it to be that way, and he wanted to make it clear the Council needed the advice of the Appearance Commission.


Mr. Johnson stated the Commission did not feel slighted but they recognized the need to review the tower because they had not reviewed this particular component of the plan before.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt the process had been done properly and she was glad there would be public input.


Council Member Keefe inquired of Mr. Shuller if there were a set figure for the cost of the tower from excavation to the completion of the tower.


Mr. Shuller stated they had been using a round figure which had varied a bit.  He stated they had separated the cost currently from the top of the concession building up to the top of the tower primarily because the way it was being located the footings would have to be built through the concession building and they would become integral with the concession building.


Mr. Shuller stated the tower had three components consisting of the basic structure, the skin material, and the lighting packet plus technology, and the costs from the roof of the concession building up would be from $1 million to $1.1 million.  He stated there would be more costs involved in the concession building but the amount was undetermined at this time.

7.
Update on initiatives to leverage the presence of the military for economic development, and on the Community Forum on Military Relations, April 22, 2004.

Mr. Scott Dorney, Chief Officer for Support Services, presented this item.  He reviewed the mission and goals of Operation Match Force.  He gave an overview of the Military Business Center, which would help increase federal contracts, retain federal revenue, and create jobs for local businesses.

Mr. Dorney stated a Community Forum on Military Relations was set for April 22, 2004, to engage the community in identifying and implementing additional action initiatives for this endeavor.  He requested the Council’s continuing support for initiatives and the Community Forum on Military Relations.

A discussion was held regarding the local and state support for a regional hub concept for Operation Match Force.

8.
Consider parking recommendations from Downtown Alliance.

Ms. Molly Arnold, President of the Downtown Alliance, presented this item.  She reviewed the recommendations of the Parking Committee, and requested the approval of the operational recommendations and continuing support for a parking deck.


Council Member Worthy inquired about the signage for handicapped parking.  Mr. Rusty Thompson, City Traffic Engineer, said the signage was done by the City in accordance with the regulations of the NCDOT.


Council Member Gonzalez expressed her concerns regarding the contract expenses exceeding the collected revenue, the reduction of the fine for parking on the left side from $25.00 to $5.00, and the mandatory use of satellite parking space for military residents who were deployed.


A discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of satellite parking, the need for rules and regulations, the desire for the Fayetteville Parking Service to issue all permits, and the prevention of future parking problems for the approximate 35 residents of the downtown area.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to send this to the Downtown Alliance for discussion of her concerns and to get their input.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Mr. Rusty Thompson stated there were no signs downtown and it was difficult to enforce a left of the curb violation.  He recommended a reduction of the fine, which he felt would reduce the number of enraged citizens.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:

Council Member Worthy moved to send this to the Transportation Committee for discussion.

Council Member Gonzalez accepted the friendly amendment.


Council Member Keefe stated since there were only problems with three recommendations he felt the rest should be approved.

The following items were recommended for removal:  (1) reduction of parking fines from $25.00 to $5.00 for parking with left side to curb, (2) continue to enforce backing to the curb in diagonal spaces, and (3) the Radisson’s limousine be allowed to park without time limit restrictions in the 20-minute loading zone in front of the hotel, but that all other cars must abide by the 20-minute loading zone time limit.

AMENDED MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to amend her motion to remove the three items for referral to the Transportation Committee for discussion and to approve the remainder of the recommendations as set out by the Downtown Alliance.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANAMOUS (10-0)

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to excuse Council Member Dawkins from the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

Council Member Dawkins departed the meeting via telephone at 10:20  p.m.

9.
Consider amendment to the Supplemental Employees Retirement Plan of the PWC.


Mr. Dwight Miller, Chief Financial Director of PWC, presented this item.  He recommended adoption of the ordinance amending the retirement plan, Section 3.04, to allow investments under N.C.G.S. § 147.69.2.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING THE SUPPLEMENTAL EMPLOYEES RETIREMENT PLAN OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE’S PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2004‑004.
MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the ordinance.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

10.
Consider the following matters related to the acquisition of a new telephone system:

A.
Approve Budget Ordinance Amendment 2004-12 (Appropriation for New Telephone System).

B.
Award bid to Universal Solutions, Morrisville, NC, for the acquisition of a new telephone system.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the current lease would expire on June 30, 2004, and the staff had determined it would not be cost effective to retain the current system because the technology was outdated.  In accordance with the North Carolina General Statutes, the City had issued a RFP and the proposals had been evaluated by a selection committee.

Mr. Stancil recommended approval of the bid from Universal Solutions, Morrisville, NC, in the amount of $615,807.00.

Bids were received as follows:

Universal Solutions (Morrisville, NC)
$615,807.00

Ronco Communications (Greensboro, NC)
$656,439.00

4Front Systems (Morrisville, NC)
$735,603.00

Sprint (Raleigh, NC)
$797,512.00

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve items A and B.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

11.
Consider agenda for joint meeting between the Planning Commission and the City Council Tuesday, April 20, 2004.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He reviewed the proposed agenda and recommended approval for the April 20 joint meeting between the Planning Commission and the City Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to accept the agenda as presented.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


A discussion ensued regarding the reason for the joint meeting.

Mr. Brian Irving, Chairman, stated it was required by the Commission’s Bylaws and the Commission was interested in obtaining unified guidance from the Council.

After discussion, the consensus of the Council was that agreement between the Council and the Commission was not always possible nor needed.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

12.
Consider items for referral to City-County Liaison Committee and update on discussions with County on planning, inspections, and community development.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He reviewed the items which had already been referred.  No other referrals were made.

13.
Consider acceptance of Festival of Flight Challenge to donate $2,500.00 towards a concerted effort to retire the remaining debt before May 17, 2004, the anniversary of the festival.


Mayor Pitts pulled this item from the agenda.

14.
Discuss Scotland Neck’s Round Up Electric Bills Project.

Mayor Pitts deferred this item to the April 26, 2004, City Council meeting.

15.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Update on Parks and Recreation discussions with Cumberland County.


Mr. Stancil informed the Council that a decision would be made by May 6, 2004.
16.
CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Smitty’s Cleaners v. City of Fayetteville Public Works Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The Council moved into closed session at 10:40 p.m. and returned to the Council chambers at 10:45.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to come out of closed session.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


Mayor Pitts stated a new motion was needed.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Smitty’s Cleaners v. City of Fayetteville Public Works Commission, and to consult with the attorney.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The closed session reopened at 10:50 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The regular session resumed at 11:50 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Letter of appreciation to Fayetteville Police Officer Jodoin for assistance during investigation.

2.
Letter from NCDOT regarding installation of a traffic signal at the intersection of US 401 Business (Robeson Street) and Commerce Street.

3.
Letter of gratitude and commendations to Captain Simons and Lieutenant Scearce.

4.
Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission – minutes of February 23, 2004.

5.
FACVB – minutes of January 8, 2004.

6.
PWC - minutes of February 11, 2004.

7.
Letter of appreciation from the Real Estate Commission for the assistance received from City Manager Roger Stancil and Executive Assistant Sharon Molina.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:51 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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